Minutes of the Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership (MVP) meeting held on Thursday 1st June 2023 via Microsoft Teams at 10.00 am.  
In Attendance: 
Mathilde Peace	Lay Chair 
Lyndsay Baird	Committee Administrator 
Zoe Brown	NSPCC
Hannah Hughes	Aberlour Children Trust
Joy Cassidy 	NCT 
Sophie Hudson	NCT
Dorothy Terhune	NCT Breastfeeding Buddies
Gemma Skinner	Breastfeeding Network
Thea Panter	La Leche League
Kathryn Lawrence	Kin Collective
Chiara Allsup	Lay member
Rehana Begum	Lay member
Nicola Craig	Lay member
Helena Hamilton	Lay member and Doula
Julia Iddir	Lay member 
Ezinne Maduka	Lay member
Mandy Shepherd	Lay member
Claire Smith	Lay member and Doula
Kelly Toms	Lay member
Carole Downie	Community Midwifery Team Leader, Pennywell
Catriona Wade 	Health Visiting – Team Leader
Hanan Mustafa	Consultant Obstetrician – RIE
Isioma Okolo	ST7 Obstetrics – RIE
Lakshumykanth Sivasegaran 	Specialty Doctor, RIE
Tracy McGillivray	Health Promotion Service – Team Leader
Jessica Miller	Senior Programme Manager, The Best start
Pam Murray	Child Health Commissioner
Connie McLuckie	Edinburgh Napier University
Em Thompson	Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team

Guests:
Sharon Gilchrist and Caroline Buchan, Community midwives DEBS
Tamsin Gray and a Student Midwife from Willow community midwifery team

Apologies: Mercedes Perez-Botella, Pauline Smith, Marianne Hay, Sarah Denniston, Kat Prangle, Nicola Welsh, Clair Halliday, Aurelie Tartaud, Karen Ormiston, Maddy Welsh and Sophie Orton.

Welcome and Introductions
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies were noted.
The Chair gave a warm welcome to the members attending for the first time:  
Dorothy Terhune, NCT Breastfeeding Buddies project; Rehana Begum, lay member; Isioma Okolo, ST7 Obstetrics; Pam Murray, Child Health Commissioner.
The Chair mentioned that the pre-meeting for lay members had been attended by 4 members. 
1.	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
1.1	The minutes of the meeting on 30th March 2023 were accepted as an accurate record.
2.	Running Action Note 
2.1 	Community Midwifery – The Chair will attend the Teams Leads monthly meeting to be held on 4th July 2023 to discuss the BRAIN sticker and Parenthood Education and feedback.
2.2	Better Birth – The Better Birth Group at Royal Infirmary and Active Birth Group at St John’s will include MVP representation.
3. 	Any Other Matters
3.1 	Tongue-Tie
3.1.1	The cross-service review chaired by Anne Milburn, General Manager Women’s, and Children’s Services, had met once to discuss membership of the group, current pathway of care and situation in other Health Boards.  The next meeting is scheduled for 5th June 2023. The Chair would provide an update at the next MVP.  	MP
3.1.2 	Members agreed that it would be useful if parents could feedback formally through the official channel below so that evidence of the issue can be gathered.
	NHS Lothian Patient Experience Team feedback form:
	Tell Us About Your Experience (Compliments, Concerns & Complaints) – Your Rights & 	Privacy (nhslothian.scot)
3.2	NHS Lothian Maternity Services Website
3.2.1	Work is ongoing to improve content and create new sections: care at home, first weeks with baby and induction of labour.
3.2.2	It was noted that the Facebook page is still offline due to difficulties with Google.
3.3	Update on MVP Working Groups
3.3.1 	MVP Diversity project – The Chair gave an update on the project. She explained that gathering feedback from local organisation groups and individuals was ongoing. Planning for the targeted campaign to advertise the MVP and attract a more diverse membership was making progress with campaign now due to run in September.
3.3.2	MVP Decision-making and Consent - The MVP is planning an evaluation of the impact of the package currently given at booking (BRAIN sticker and booklet Consent; it’s your decision). However, this has been paused until the group can be assured that the package is being given consistently across Lothian, including in alternative languages. See 2.2.  	
3.3.3	MVP Induction of Labour - 	There were no MVP induction of Labour Group meetings scheduled currently. Member noted that a new shorter information leaflet combined with a new section on the website would be launched soon. A video is also being progressed. It was hoped that this would improve information, choice and support decision-making.
3.4	NHS Lothian Birth Statistics
3.4.1	The MVP agreed to request that the NHS Lothian Birth statistics are published on the website until the Facebook page is reinstated.    	 MP                                                   	
3.5	Re: Birth – language recommendations
3.5.1	The Chair has raised Re: Birth language recommendations with the Director of Midwifery and written to the Intrapartum Lead who has not replied yet. No decision for roll-out was taken but to continue to raise awareness as a first step was deemed useful.
3.5.2	Dr Mustafa agreed to take the Re: Birth Language recommendation to the Consultant’s Group.	HM
3.5.3	The Chair would update on introducing Re: Birth recommendations.	MP

4.	Aberlour Perinatal Befriending Service in Lothian - Hannah Hughes (presentation and information leaflet sent separately)
4.1	The Chair invited Hannah Hughes to share information about this new service available to parents with a baby / babies born at 34 weeks or later who have received neonatal care at the Royal Infirmary. Aberlour identified a gap in the support currently available as these parents do not routinely get psychological support from the MNPI (Maternity & Neonatal Psychological Interventions) and their babies tend to have shorter stays in the neonatal unit.
4.2 	Aberlour offer a befriending service which matches parents with trained volunteers to provide wellbeing support and help to access community services. An app - “Aberlour Perinatal Connections” - offers a safe facilitated space for parents to connect with each other and access information and resources in their own time. Finally, Aberlour will facilitate stakeholders’ engagement forums to raise awareness of the specific needs of these parents.
4.3 	The befrienders are mothers who have personal experience. Dads Rock currently offer psychological support to fathers. New Dad Support — Dads Rock 
The staff and volunteers receive training for LGBT awareness and inclusivity. The Chair will send contact details for the local LGBT Health & Wellbeing organisation to Ms Hughes.
4.4	The project has secured funding for 3 years and will expand gradually over that time. At present it serves parents living in EH4 whose babies have been in the care of the neonatal unit at the Royal Infirmary.
4.5	For more information: 
01875 632 055 or Email:  loth.aberlourperinatal@nhslothian.scot.nhs.uk
The full presentation and information about how to refer will be sent to the members in a separate email. 										 
5.	Delivering Early Breastfeeding Support (DEBS) – Caroline Buchan & Sharon Gilchrist (presentation attached)
5.1	DEBS is a programme funded by the Scottish Government. The aim is to increase breastfeeding take up and reduce drop-off. The first phase started recruiting in 2020 in Bathgate. It has recently expanded into Craigshill area in Livingston.
5.2	The programme delivers an antenatal intervention and one-to-one postnatal support from the postnatal stay to 28 days post birth. 
5.3 	The results as shown on the slides (attached) show a significantly positive impact on breastfeeding rates. The impact is equally significant when comparing by mode of delivery and by deprivation index.
5.4	The programme is currently funded until March 2024.
6. 	Epidural Service – update – Mathilde Peace
6.1	The Chair was given an update by Naomi Hyndman, consultant anaesthetist.

6.2	The epidural pump protocol is the same across NHS Lothian. Since October 2022, labour wards in NHSL should be supporting mobilisation with an epidural. Evidence shows that this reduces interventions and instrumental births.
6.3	Claire Smith reported very positive feedback from her clients on the labour ward at the Royal Infirmary. When requesting an epidural, they had been given this option as first choice by the anaesthetists. The new pump has a safe system for self-administration of the drugs and this gives an amount of control to the labouring person. Mobilisation is possible with assistance and enables a wider range of positions and some movement (! not setting off along the corridor on one’s own!).
6.4	As yet, the service is not offered on the labour ward at St John’s Hospital. This is due to the lack of 24/7 cover by obstetric anaesthetists. Non-obstetric anaesthetists are less confident with the new protocol. The MVP members pointed out that NHSL should be transparent about this as it impacts on outcomes and satisfaction levels and expressed concerns that it could lead to a post-code lottery. They suggested the mobile epidural option could be offered when obstetric anaesthetists were on duty and that, as staff become more practised with the protocol, it could then be expanded further.
6.5	MVP are to be kept updated on situation about mobile epidurals at St John’s. 	MP
6.6	Information leaflets are being developed and a suite of videos will soon be available on the website.
7.	Discussion: Continuity of carer - Is it equally important to have the same midwife for antenatal/ labour/ postnatal care?
7.1	The Chair provided the context to the discussion topic. That full continuity of carer brings proven benefits is not in question and there is ample evidence available. The issue is that the current staffing and recruitment crisis experienced across the UK makes it impractical and unsafe to include care in labour (i.e., to have a known midwife during labour) and challenging for antenatal and postnatal care.
7.2	A short survey available before the meeting was answered by 31 MVP members. The results are attached with all the comments.
7.3	Dr Mustafa said that from experience, antenatal continuity was crucial (same midwife and same consultant). During labour, what mattered was an experienced midwife who could provide specialist care. Continuity postnatally varies considerably but makes the biggest difference to new parents with multi factor vulnerabilities.
7.4	Ms Hamilton pointed out that if full continuity could be seen as a luxury for some, it was absolutely essential for pregnant women and pregnant people with vulnerabilities. It can be extremely stressful and upsetting to have to go over the same sensitive information again and again with a different midwife. For some, continuity is a fundamental need and they should be prioritised.
7.5	Ms Gray and a student midwife who work in a continuity team explained that providing postnatal continuity had many advantages and that it was of huge benefit to enable new parents to talk about what happened during labour and birth with the midwife who had supported them.
7.6	The student midwife highlighted the expanded learning opportunities that working in a continuity team offered. She explained how this model of care gave a new lens to look at midwifery. She described her satisfaction at being able to ‘walk with someone’ for the whole of their journey.
7.7	Ms Downie concluded the discussion by saying that in an ideal world everyone would be offered full continuity of carer but that the current situation simply does not allow it to happen safely. Even the continuity teams are not able to consistently cover labour and birth.
7.8	The Group agreed that antenatal care should be the top priority.
7.9	It was noted that the midwifery teams were already trying their best to provide 	more continuity to women and birthing people at risk or with multi-factor 	vulnerabilities.
8. 	AOCB
8.1	The MVP Visits to Labour Ward at St John’s and to Postnatal Ward at RIE (Ward 211) have taken place. The Chair thanked the members who had taken part. The reports with recommendations and action plan will be circulated to the MVP in the coming weeks.
9	Date of the Next Meeting: Thursday 24th August 2023 from 10am to 12pm via MS Teams.
10. 	Confirmed dates of MVP Meetings in 2023
	26th October and 14th December.
	



Running Action Note
	ACTION NO.
	DESCRIPTION
	LEAD

	2.1
	Report from Community Midwifery meeting (BRAIN and Parenthood Education)
	M Peace

	2.2
	Better Birth and Active Birth groups meeting dates

	M Peace

	3.1.1
	Report on Cross-service review of tongue-tie services meeting on 5th June.  	
	A Milburn
M Peace

	3.4.1
	Birth stats to be published on website
	K Heath
M Peace 

	3.5.2 & 3.5.3
	Consider introducing Re:Birth RCM report reg. language recommendations
	H Mustafa
M Peace

	6.5
	MVP to be kept updated about provision of mobile epidurals at St John’s.
	M Peace



